HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


June 26, 2008

Members Present:  Isela Gonzalez (not voting), Ben Hayes, Tei Okamoto, Perry Rhodes III, and Tonya Williams.
Members Absent:  Gayle Burns, Edward Byrom, Tracey Packer, and Frank Strona
Professional Staff:  Grant Colfax (HPS), Kaitlyn Gem (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Michael Paquette (HPS), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:17 PM.  He noted the presence of future Co-Chairs Grant Colfax and Iselá Gonzalez.  He then asked attendees to introduce themselves and to make relevant announcements.
· Michael Paquette invited all to march with the SFDPH AIDS Office at the LGBT Pride parade on Sunday 6/29/08.

· Perry encouraged those not up to walking to ride on a vehicle, observing that one year he walked the whole route thinking he was a “Hot shot,” only to find that by the end of the parade he was simply “Hot.”

· Tei Okamoto noted that later in the day there would be an appeal hearing that he would attend because the proposed budget has severe cuts impacting his agency.

2 & 3. Public Comment and Member Response to Public Comment
No public comment was offered.

2. Review and Approval of 5/22/08 minutes
Motion was made by Tonya Williams and seconded by Tei Okamoto to approve the minutes of the 5/22/08 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The minutes were approved unanimously.
3. Review of June 12, 2008 HPPC Meeting

The documents entitled: “Process Evaluation Memorandum;” dated 6/19/08 and “Process Evaluation Survey Results 6/12/08,” and “Participant Dialogue Boxes,” dated 6/12/08 were sent to all members in advance of the meeting; discussion ensuing including the following (by topic).
Election Voting Process
Perry explained that some members expressed discomfort with having to say the name of the candidates when voting and that the Co-Chairs agreed to bring this to Steering for review.

· Grant Colfax said that he understood the discomfort expressed and that he understands that there are be other ways of holding elections that may be more comfortable.

· Israel Nieves-Rivera explained that the Sunshine Ordinance allows elections to be conducted by ballot rather than verbally; however, the vote on each ballot would have to be announced and becomes part of the public record.

· Perry observed that members should be aware that the Council is a public body but that if members are more comfortable using paper ballots he would not object.
· Grant asked if there have been contested elections in the past and was told that although rare some elections in the past have been contested.
· Israel observed that discomfort is sometimes a necessary part of participating in a policy planning board because its discussions and votes are all public.

· Perry questioned how the use of written ballots would fit with the Council’s desire to lessen its paper consumption.

· Grant questioned if some members didn’t attend because an election was scheduled.

· Several members expressed that they didn’t think this was likely.

· Tonya Williams and Tei Okamoto both indicated that the verbal vote was awkward.
· Tei noted that not everyone is well versed on the details of what it means to be on a public policy planning board.  He suggested that it might not be as uncomfortable if the vote
      was a “Yes / No” to each candidate rather than members having to say the candidate’s name.
· Tonya said that members had mentioned to her that a less awkward way of voting would be more democratic.
· Eileen Loughran pointed out that members are frequently reminded that the minutes are public documents; so they should be aware of the public nature of the Council’s work.

· Israel observed that the Council has gained respect for its diverse community participation, which requires transparency balanced with respect for its membership.

· Eileen suggested the Co-Chairs report to the Council include a comment about these concerns, but that the HPPC’s votes must be on the record because it is a public body.

Committees’ Mid-Year Updates

· Perry commended the Committees updates adding that the presenters all did a great job.

· Eileen said that we have experimented with different ways of doing mid-year updates and that she thought that this was one of the more successful. Other Steering members in attendance agreed.
4. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Update on City, State, and Federal (by topic)
Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR)

Grant announced that the CDC’s MMWR recently issued shows an 8.6% increase in HIV incidence among MSM over a five-year period, or an increase of about 1.5% per year.

· He pointed out that because California and some other states did not have complete names reporting between 2001 and 2006 their data is not included in the CDC’s report.
· He added that the report shows a dramatic increase of incidence (about 10%) among African-American MSM for the same period.
· He underscored that the statistics reflects new diagnoses which is not necessary new infections, because many people don’t get tested until long after seroconversion.

· In response to Michael Paquette’s question Grant indicated that he didn’t know what the impact would have been had California’s data been included; but that SF’s rates have been stable.
Epidemiology Estimates

Israel explained that the CDC is coming out with new epidemiology estimates based on new methodologies which will be released through professional journals.
· He noted that an article was accidentally posted on the web; and though the publisher subsequently withdrew the positing it was available for a few days and is in circulation.

· He underscored that members may hear people say the data is already out – which isn’t really accurate – and that we are withholding information – which is likewise inaccurate. 
· He explained that the content of the article is embargoed until publication; however, a couple of days before publication the SFDPH HPS will receive a pre-release copy at which time the Co-Chairs may be briefed so there are no surprises.

· He added that the article is tentatively scheduled for publication in September.

Oral Rapid Testing / Counseling, Testing, and Linkages (CTL)
Grant noted that there was a report in the Bay Area Reporter about false HIV+ results from Oral Rapid Testing in NYC.
· He explained that locally, if an Oral Rapid Test gives a positive result it is followed up by a finger stick lab test and that NYC will be adopting this methodology in the near future.

· He underscored that the Oral Rapid Test is a good one and this report should not discourage people from being tested.

· Perry suggested that something like the summary Grant provided be addressed with the whole Council so that the information can reach the actual testers.
· Israel questioned if the HPS Director should issue a memo to all testers explaining the differences between NYC and SF procedures.

· Isela suggested that regular updates form the CTL group would be helpful.
· Grant noted that when there is an issue in SF the CTL group sends out an email.

· Israel suggested that key bullet points be distributed at a CTL Coordinators’ meeting asking them to share this with all testers.
Grant summarized the suggestion from the group: that Teri Dowling of the CTL group draft talking points to share with the CTL Coordinators meeting.

Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS)
Isela and Israel provided an update on the recent UCHAPS meeting including the following:

· There was a presentation from the group working on partner services guidelines;

· They met with Dr. Kevin Fenton, Director of the National Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB Prevention of the CDC
· Their discussions were, “Candid and honest” including that due to a lack of additional funding the initiative on African-Americans did not heighten awareness and that the  soon to begin initiative regarding the Latino community would have a similar result without additional funding; and

· UCHAPS members expressed their appreciation for Gayle Burns’ contributions and their sadness to see her go; all of which reinforces the importance of community involvement in HIV prevention planning.

· Grant commended Israel’s representation of SF and UCHAPS.
Committee Updates
Eileen noted that none of the Committees have met since the Council meeting.
Update on addition of ex-officio seat to bylaws
Perry explained Co-Chair’s talking points which are to be referred to the Council --
· Council members suggested limiting the HPS ex-officio member’s term and that the Council have approval of the Director of HPS’ appointment;
· After in-depth discussion the Co-Chairs concluded that the bylaws are best kept simple and straight forward and to let the proposed amendment stand as presented.
He observed that the concerns raised seem to be common sense, but on examination complicated the process.  The ex-officio is a non-voting seat intended to provide background.  He added that there is a good deal of trust between the Director of the HPS and the Council.  He asked for members’ views.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Tonya indicated that she thought this was ironed out at the last Steering Committee meeting, including that it is an advisory position.

· She also said that these objections will probably go away when members think about what is proposed.

· Ben said that the way Perry had explained it made sense and that there are enough checks and balances in place.

· Eileen noted that members concern was based on how the Council functioned during a period of conflict many years ago.
· She suggested Co-chairs review and discuss this matter with their Committees. This item will be presented for discussion and vote at the July 10th Council meeting.
· Israel noted that by-laws should be, and are, simple and clean – otherwise they would need to be changed all the time.
· He added that the Policies and Procedures are more detailed.

· Perry noted that the suggestion of forming a workgroup to review the bylaws next year has merit. 
· Tonya suggested that the Council Co-Chairs attend each Committee and explain this to members so they have a clearer understanding of the issues.
Update on Development of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan
Israel explained that Grant has suggested there be a standing item on the Steering agenda to give updates on the development of the HIV Prevention Plan.  Eileen suggested that this be included in the Steering Committee’s Report to the Council.

· Grant explained that his suggestion is meant to facilitate the Steering Committee being aware of “Bumps in the road,” in the process.
5. Update on Interim Progress Report (IPR)
Israel said that we have confirmation of the Cooperative Agreement’s extension to 12/31/09.

· He added that there is a proposal to extend the agreement for another year.

· Tonya asked if this means that the Plan must be done by 12/31/09.

· Israel explained that jurisdictions don’t have to, and often don’t, follow the CDC’s cycle.

· He added that we like to conform to the CDC’s cycles in case their priorities change.

6. Review & Approve Membership Application changes
Tonya Williams distributed samples of the HPPC “Membership Application,” copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  She provided an overview of this draft of the document including the following.

· The form is now two pages, and therefore visually less complex.

· It now asks for the applicant’s job title as well as her/his specific role.

· Transmale, Transfemale, and Other have been added to the gender choices.

· The age range has been changed in accord with the Youth Committee’s recommendation.

· The Experience/Expertise section has been simplified.
· The application form will be available for download on the HPS website www.sfhiv.org.

The following provides an outline of the discussion that ensued by topic.
Serostatus

· Tonya noted that one member expressed concern that serostatus doesn’t have to be disclosed and therefore we do not know the composition of the membership or Co-Chairs.

· Israel noted that the HSPC’s rules require that the Council be comprised of a specific percentage of HIV+ consumers of services, as opposed to providers.

· Note-taker David Weinman indicated that the draft Council minutes say that the CDC does not permit the HPPC to require serostatus disclosure.

· Israel clarified that the he does not believe that CDCs “2003–2008 HIV Prevention Community Planning Guidance” mandate such policies, each jurisdictions Councils is required to identify a process in which the Community Planning Group are comprised of members who represent populations most at risk for HIV infection as reflected in the current and projected epidemic, including persons living with HIV/AIDS.

· he will review the draft minutes to ensure they reflect the CDC’s actual guidelines.
Experience/Expertise
· Grant questioned why Gay/MSM isn’t included in the list of Experience/Expertise.

· Tonya explained that she doesn’t know how the list was compiled last year.
· Israel added that experience/expertise with some groups is mandated by the CDC, whereas it is implied in regards to Gay/MSM.
· Grant also expressed concern that we know there is experience/expertise on the Council regarding Gay/MSM; however, if one just looks at the data it wouldn’t be clear.

· He suggested adding Gay/MSM/Bisexual to the list of categories on the list.

· No objections were raised to this suggestion.

· Iselá said that it would be useful if the items were grouped or logically ordered.
· Perry suggested the categories be alphabetical

· No objections were raised to this suggestion.

Motion was made by Ben Hayes and seconded by Tei Okamoto to approve the Membership Application with these two additions 1) the Experience/Expertise section include a field regarding Gay/ Bisexual/ MSM and 2) alphabetizing the listed categories in the experience/expertise section.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The motion was approved unanimously.  The result of the vote was met with applause
7. Review July 10, 2008 Council Agenda
A draft of the HPPC agenda for its 7/10/08 meeting was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Israel explained that the update on the Cooperative Agreement would be about process because we have not, as yet, received the guidance from the CDC.
· He noted that if the CDC’s guidance arrives in time the update would include an overview of what will be included, and that in any event it will include a timeline.
· Tei suggested Israel set up tutoring session right after the presentation to the Council.
· Israel said that he can work with members on process and that he is planning to have sessions on the actual content when that can be put together.
· Eileen noted that two members have expressed some interest in the At-Large Steering committee seat although Betty has not received any official statements. A reminder “call for nominations” email will be sent out. 
· She said that nominations should be received by noon on Wednesday 7/09/08.

· It was noted that the 7/10/08 meeting would be the first with Grant and Iselá serving as Co-Chairs.
Motion to approve the agenda for the 7/10/08 Council meeting was made by Ben Hayes and seconded by Tonya Williams.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The draft agenda was approved without dissent.
8. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation

Perry reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.
9. Adjournment

Perry thanked members for their participation.  The meeting adjourned at 4:34 PM.

The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and

Israel Nieves-Rivera.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, 7/24/08
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330A.
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